
CHARLOTTE COUNTY AIRPORT AUTHORITY  

 

MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING - JANUARY 28, 2016 - 9:00 A.M. 

 

 5 

 

1.  Call to Order 

 Chair Andrews read the meeting change notice into the record (copy attached). 

 

2.  Invocation 10 
 Commissioner Herston gave the invocation. 

 

3.  Pledge of Allegiance 

 

4.  Roll Call 15 

 

Present: Chair Andrews; Commissioners Coppola, Hancik, Herston and Seay; Executive 

Director Quill; Attorney Garrard; Assistant Executive Director Parish; Mrs. Cauley; Ms. 

Desguin; Mr. Laroche; Mr. Mallard and Ms. Straw. Others present: Jim Kaletta, Steve 

Henriquez, Sam Sanders, Lionel Schuman, Tyler Ezzi, Jim Deutsch, Andy Stultz, Mark 20 

Kistler, Ned Rose, Councilwoman Prafke, Carl Parsons, Gary Bayne, Vic Poitrias, Alan 

Boynton, Brett White, Mike Kirsch, Larry Lippel, Gary Harrell, Doug Tucker, Bob Mauti, 

Larry McClure, Paul Piro, Kelly Rubino, Dave Goode, Salvador Castronovo, Wampus 

Wagner, Bobby Lamoreaux, other people from the private sector and a member of the 

Press.  25 

 

5.  Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda 

 

 Mr. Quill deleted 12c) Three Palms Speedway. 

 30 

6.  Citizenôs Input 

 

Gary Bayne - Commented on 13b) Succession Plan in relationship with Mr. James Parish.  

He commented that he has known Mr. Parish since 2003 when they did the Industrial Park 

next to the Airport on the southwest corner. He commented that Mr. Parish is a valuable 35 

asset to the Airport, he is a great out of the box thinker and he not only helped the Airport 

Commerce Center, but Cheney Brothers, sewer expansion, helped the Airport grow with 

the terminal and parking lot expansion, the car wash, the tower and it is all great things that 

are happening to the Airport. He commented that it is because of the team lead by Mr. Quill 

and Mr. Parish. 40 

 

Douglas Tucker - Commented that he is not running for office and he has been asked three 

times this morning. He commented on Mr. Parish and the Succession Plan at the Airport.  

He commented that he had married into the Adams family (Adams Brothers Cabinetry) 

and leased property from the Airport for a long time. He commented that he was able to 45 

watch over the years the growth of the Airport and the resurrection of the Airport since 
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hurricane Charley. He commented that out of everything that he has witnessed the pride 

that he has as a community member of the Airport is very strong and that is mainly due to 

the Commissioners, Mr. Quill and his right-hand, Mr. James Parish. He opined that going 

forward it is very important to focus on the things that made the Airport what it is right 

now, a success, and to make sure that the people that have done it are still here. He 5 

commented that as conservative as he is, he would make sure that everything is looked at 

before making a decision, and he thinks that this is the easiest decision that the 

Commissioners have to make. He commented to utilize the resources that the Airport has 

to continue the success that you have by going forward with the people that you already 

have here. 10 

 

Tyler Ezzi - Commented on 13b) Succession Plan.  He commented that as Chairman for 

the Air Show he has a lot of inter-workings with the Airport staff. He commented that the 

Airport team is by far the best team that he has ever worked with.  He commented that Mr. 

Quill had a great career and in his tenure at the Airport he has built the Airport from a 15 

general aviation facility with open gates to a regional airport with commercial traffic. He 

commented that it is great work and a great career. He commented that it is important to 

have continuity. He commented that national searches are good and they have their purpose 

especially if there is not a qualified person in area. He commented that before looking at 

national searches and looking at people from the outside of the area to consider the talented 20 

people that are in place. He commented that a national search should be a last resort. 

 

Salvador Castronovo - Commented on 13b) Succession Plan. He commented that it 

sounds like Mr. James Parish has done a good job, but if this Airport is as important as you 

think it is, a national search should be done. He suggested to follow the lead of Charlotte 25 

County when they picked their new Economy Development Director. He commented that 

they had someone that they felt was qualified but they felt it was important enough to do a 

national search to see if there was anyone else who would fill the position better and in the 

end they ended up selecting that particular person. He commented that if Mr. James Parish 

serves among the ones that you interview and determine he should be doing the job then 30 

select him. He opined that it is incumbent upon the commissioners to do a national search. 

 

Sam Sanders - Commented that he gets to see daily and weekly the good work the Airport 

does in keeping the planes on track. He commented that he has had dealings with the 

Airport from time to time and he believes that the Airport has a great team. He commented 35 

with the Engineer, Assistant to Mr. Quill, his qualifications and the work in developing 

that talent, he believes it would be remiss in looking outside of their own ranks to fill the 

position.  He commented that he has seen the national searches go bust in southwest Florida 

in recent history. He opined that the Airport should save their money and look inside with 

what was developed over the years. 40 

 

7.  Consent Agenda 

 

Commissioner Herston pulled the Civil Air Patrol lease for discussion.  Commissioner 

Herston made a motion to approve the Minutes of the Regular Meeting, November 5, 45 
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2015 and the Minutes of the Emergency Meeting, December 16, 2015.  Commissioner 

Seay seconded.  Motion passed unanimously. 

 

8.  Secretary/Treasurerôs Report 

 5 
Mr. Quill reported on the Profit and Loss Statement through November.  He commented 

that things are going quite well. He commented on the account receivables and the 

Authority is following up on several of the items. He commented that $56,000 for Allegiant 

Air is comprised of several different things. He commented that the Authority is in pretty 

good shape on the financials. He noted that Faber, who is doing the food service in the 10 

terminal, was budgeted $5,700 for the month of December and Faber had sent the Authority 

$11,000, and they are not in the permanent facility yet. 

 

9.  Committee Reports 

 15 

a) Land Use - Commissioner Herston reported that land use on the private side continues to 

be brisk.  He reported that Charlotte County is picking up and that is a good indicator.  He 

commented that the engineers see the activity first, other than realtors.  He reported that no 

activities on the governmental side 

 20 
b) Economic Development - Chair Andrews had nothing to report. 

 

c) Personnel - Commissioner Coppola had nothing to report. 

 

d) Public Relations/Special Events - Commissioner Coppola read part of a letter that 25 

Experimental Aircraft Association had sent Mr. Quill and the Board congratulating Mr. 

Quill and his staff for the terrific job in organizing and directing the recent tenantôs 

appreciation function. She read a press release on Raven Island Hoppers announcing that 

they will be coming to the Punta Gorda Airport starting February 15, 2016.  She read a letter 

from the US Department of Transportation Federal Aviation Administration presenting the 30 

Airport Safety Mark of Distinction Award to Punta Gorda Airport for work related to the 

advancement of airports safety by completing more than fifteen safety projects and process 

improvements. Mr. Quill commented that it is out of seventy-four commercial service 

airports. She reported that the Authority has new cards for Allegiant Airlines with all their 

destinations and it also has the Raven Island Hopperôs telephone number. 35 

 

e) Governmental Liaison - Commissioner Seay commented that she attended the Florida 

Airports Council Mid-year Session in Tallahassee. She commented that there are a lot of 

things going on, but not a whole lot that directly affects the Airport. She went over the items 

that do affect the Airport. She commented on the aviation fuel tax and the importance of 40 

that to the Airport.  She commented that there are certain airlines in the state that are exempt 

from paying the aviation fuel tax. She explained that the aviation fuel tax goes into the 

transportation fund that funds airports and that the major airlines have said that the tax is 

too high. She commented that they are saying that the tax needs to be reduced and the 

exempt airlines need to pay. She commented the problem is making sure that the amount 45 

received overall, regardless of what the actual percentage rate might be, would leave the 
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airports in the same condition that they were before. She commented that has been the 

position of the Florida Airports Council and they call it revenue neutral. She commented 

that they donôt care what the airlines pays as long as it is revenue so the airports donôt suffer 

any loss of funding. She commented that the aviation fuel tax bill will likely pass but not 

sure what the percentage will be. She commented that they are edging towards the revenue 5 

neutral number so that all the airlines will pay the aviation fuel tax and itôs equal to 

everyone. She commented that she has the extended version if anyone is interested.  She 

reported that they moved through the Governorôs proposed budget for the Department of 

Transportation.  She commented that Jerry Paul has been very helpful.  She commented that 

she was able to see everybody that she needed to and a few extras.  She commented to make 10 

sure any legislation or amendments that might affect Western Michigan University program 

or the Florida Southwestern State College programs or anything else that is going here that 

they are still going well.  She commented that Senator Jack Latvala out of Pinellas County 

said that his number one priority is trying to get Tallahassee air service. She commented 

that the Authority has been aiming for that for years. She commented that it might be time 15 

to resurrect the program that the Board had talked about four years ago. She commented 

that the Board could talk with Senator Latvala who is with the Transportation of Economic 

Development Committee. She commented that the three priorities he sees is the Governor 

getting his budget passed, gaming and guns. She commented that Senator Latvala was very 

specific in stating that there will be no open carry guns in any airports or anywhere in the 20 

state because it will be bad for tourism. She commented that Representative Davidson out 

of Volusia County had spoken about jobs and how critically important airports are in the 

creation of jobs with the commercial and industrial parks that surround the airports drawing 

in businesses, and how the airports are driving the jobs that are coming into Florida. She 

commented that Representative Mike Miller from Orange County is working on an update 25 

of the airport zoning law from 1945. She commented that she has the document if anyone 

is interested. She commented that Chapter 323 from the Florida Statues talks about 

maximum lease terms. She commented that currently the maximum lease term is thirty 

years for airports and this would increase the lease term up to fifty years. She commented 

that the Pensacola Airport is pushing for that and will track down the status of that. She 30 

commented that FAC is behind that. She commented that Chapter 333 updates land use 

provisions for airports and aviation and it is merely an update with some changes.  She 

commented that a tax lawyer had talked to them about diversion of funds and how that can 

be the death nail for certain airports. She commented that there is a proposal to reduce the 

tax on sales of aircraft to encourage sales of aircrafts. She commented that she attended the 35 

general aviation caucus of the state legislature. She commented that a representative from 

VisitFlorida talked about having hundred million visitors coming into Florida.  She 

commented that when using Twitter and if you include a Florida picture of any kind add 

the #lovefl and Twitter will share that across the state.  She commented that she has seen a 

lot of good Punta Gorda pictures and she has been doing that. She commented that Senator 40 

Jeff Brandes from Hillsborough and Pinellas Counties and working on the taxes and he is 

saying that there will not be any significant changes to aviation this year. She reported that 

she attended an Aviation Law Seminar in Orlando. She commented that the number one 

thing they talked about is drones and the opportunity for them in Florida is growing. She 

commented that the rules are essential.  She commented that China is manufacturing and 45 

selling armed drones worldwide. She commented that there are concerns about the drones 
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and what they can do. She commented on the electric cars that they are working on in 

California. She gave a scenario when getting off an airplane you want a taxi and you call 

Uber and they send you an unmanned electric car.  She commented that you pay with your 

cell phone and they are not licensed, they donôt pay a fee, and the airports donôt get the 

funding from it. She commented that rental cars will be delivered that way and asked how 5 

will airports deal with that when the rental cars go away. She commented that they talked 

about pilot shortages and possible changes to the 1500 hour requirement for pilots in charge. 

She commented that Boeing spoke on growth and demand for aircraft especially in China, 

Japan and other parts of Asia. She commented that she has the documents and materials 

that she had gotten from the conferences and she would be happy to share them.   10 

 

f) Metropolitan Planning Organization - Commissioner Herston commented that the 

regular meeting held in December was basically on the long term transportation plan and 

selection of committees. He reported that he was assigned to the MPOAC and he will 

continue on that committee. He reported that there is an MPOAC meeting in Tallahassee 15 

today. He reported the Charlotte County and City of Punta Gorda MPO had a joint meeting 

with Sarasota and Manatee Counties. He commented on the four main agenda items. He 

reported that FDOT did a presentation on pedestrian and bicycle issues, freight issues, the 

corridor study and a presentation by Sarasota County and the City of Punta Gorda. He 

commented that there were a lot of comments on the beauty of the pedestrian and bicycle 20 

paths in Punta Gorda. He reported that there was discussion on the River Road project on 

where they are at. He reported that they designed and permitting are completed and they are 

currently raising money and are acquiring right away. He explained that it will be six lanes 

to Center Road and then four lanes on to I75. 

 25 

e) Aviation Activities Report  - Commissioner Hancik reported on the fuel slides and 100,000 

more gallons of jet fuel to Allegiant Airlines in December.  He commented that passenger 

traffic continues to go up.  He commented that the Authority ended the year 33% over the 

prior year due to Allegiant Airôs growth.  He commented that the airline gallons pumped 

was attributed to the increase of the additional flights.  30 

 

10. Attorneyôs Report. 

 

 Attorney Garrard commented on a letter from Mr. Fitch who was a fence contractor for the 

Speedway and he did not get paid for installing the fence. Mr. Fitch is requesting that the 35 

Authority pay the $83,000.00 in theory of unjust to enrichment stating that just because 

Three Palms did not pay, the Authority got the benefit of it.  His recommendation is for Mr. 

Fitch to come and get his fence. Commissioner Hancik asked if the fence would be 

considered a leasehold improvement under the contract where it ends up being Airport 

property.  Attorney Garrard commented that it does not matter in this issue and it is a matter 40 

of saying if the Authority keeps it is unjust and enriching the Authority if the Authority did 

not pay for it. He commented that it is an improvement and Three Palms was supposed to 

pay for it but they didnôt and they are looking at the Authority to pay for it.   

 

11. Executive Directorôs Report 45 
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 Chair Andrews requested putting the CAP lease under new business for discussion.  

Commissioner Herston commented that the Authority is a big supporter of the CAP and the 

importance they are to the young people. 

 

a) Development Update - Mr. Parish reported that the Airport terminal will be completed 5 

February 10, 2016 and the opening will be for the first flight. He reported TSA will be 

moving half of their bag screening equipment the night before and the other half the 

next night. He reported that it will take another twenty days to move the old bag belts 

into the new position and move the ticket counters to the new location. He reported that 

taxiway alpha is about 30% complete and are 40% through the project. He reported that 10 

the rain has hampered the work and material availability. He commented that there is 

only one approved lime rock pit in Florida that meets the FAA standards and they all 

meet the DOT standards. He reported that the questions on the parking lot project were 

due yesterday. He explained that there will be hundred-twenty new parking spaces, 

entrance equipment and an alternate that will combine the exit lanes from short-term 15 

and long-term and install a manned booth. Commissioner Seay commented on a Bill 

that will allow disabled veterans to have free parking based on their license plate,and 

the way our system is set up she does not know how the Authority would allow or 

approve it. She suggested that the Authority look at the Bill and discuss that with the 

people that are writing it because it has not yet been approved. She opined that the 20 

procedural implementation of that might be important.  Mr. Parish commented that there 

is a toll pass that they can get if they are disabled with an upper body ability issue that 

exempts you from paying parking. He commented if they have that pass on their car 

they will be let out. He commented that it is an issue with all the airports when they 

moved to automated parking. He commented that the Authority has been watching that 25 

and are moving towards manning during flight operations. He reported that he had met 

with the FAA to try to kick off the Master Plan which will be a twelve to twenty-four 

month process as the Authority looks forward to the next twenty years.  He commented 

that one of the biggest obstacles in the Master Plan is getting the forecast approved. He 

commented that the FAA had increased the Authorityôs forecast without their 30 

knowledge and now it looks realistic. He commented that the Authorityôs forecast was 

zero percent growth every year, jumped up 88% and then it flat lined for the next twenty 

years and it jumped 33% this year. He commented that the FAA has noticed that the 

Airport is growing and it looks like a growth curve of about 13% - 14% which is 

reasonable and maybe optimistic. He commented that will take a huge part of the Master 35 

Plan away and the Authority will move that money into environmental concerns that 

FAA wants the Authority to look at. He reported that an area was paved for employee 

parking with gravel that was left over from the FEMA site, a sidewalk was installed 

from the parking area to the terminal and temporary lighting is being used. He reported 

that the Authority is almost done with the Christmas overflow parking there is one car 40 

left. Commissioner Hancik commented that at the last Board meeting he had requested 

an update on the cost of the terminal building with all the change orders, and he 

commented that it is interesting looking at it and the staff has done a good job of 

controlling costs. He commented it was interesting in the programming of the dollars 

for the terminal where $100,000 was placed in contingency which allowed the staff to 45 

take care of the nickel and dime change orders that came along and not bringing it to 



CCAA Regular Meeting 7 January 28, 2016 

 

the Board for approval, except for a couple of large ones which were associated with 

the bag claim and the change in offices of the hold room in the new terminal. He 

commented that at this point in time, which is close to the end of the $100,000, there 

has been about $72,000 spent of the contingency which is evidence of controlling costs. 

He complimented staff. Commissioner Herston asked about lime rock and the base 5 

material for taxiway alpha. Mr. Parish commented that the problem was the base that 

are approved by FDOT tend to be water sensitive and the FAA has had issues with that 

especially in low lying airports and FAA required a higher LBR than the FDOT does.  

He commented that on the last federally funded project the lime rock came from Costa 

Rica which is expensive. He commented that there is one pit in Miami that is still 10 

producing and there is a pit in Fort Myers, Collier Count, that was producing it. He 

commented that there are plenty left, but it is an environmental sensitive area.  

Commissioner Herston asked about the base thickness. Mr. Parish commented that there 

are twelve inches of stabilized sub-grade and then eight to ten of base material 

depending on the location and then four inches of asphalt. 15 

  

b) Car Allowance - Mr. Quill commented that the survey results were distributed. He 

suggested on having a workshop in late April on the Procurement Policy. He commented 

that he will be sending out the information beforehand so everyone can go over it before 

the Board gets to the workshop. He commented on the by-laws workshop taking three and 20 

a half hours and only going over four pages.  

 

c) Miscellaneous Items - Mr. Quill reported that over Christmas there were over five hundred 

cars parked in the grass. He commented in total there were 1500 to 1600 cars parked on 

the airport. He reported that the increase in total passengers at year end was up 33%. He 25 

commented that the FAA was good to the Authority and received an award. He reported 

that staff had a good meeting with the Airports District Office in Orlando this week. He 

thanked staff for the work on the terminal and will be coordinating with lobbyist Mr. Paul 

on setting a grand opening. He explained the Authority would like to get the Legislators 

here for the grand opening. He commented that he is looking at April or early May but 30 

functionally the terminal will be operating in two weeks. He reported that the Authority 

had their 139 inspection and there a couple of things that the Authority needs to do on lead 

in lines. He reported that the Air Show is back and will be in October. He reported that the 

Honor Flight for WWII veterans will be flying out of here to Washington DC on Allegiant. 

He reported that the Commemorative Air Force will be at the airport March 10-14. He 35 

reported that there will be a T-6 clinic on March 25th. He commented that TSA privatization 

is moving forward. Mr. Laroche commented that the contract has been awarded and will 

start training on February 2nd and after 120 days they will take over the screening. 

Commissioner Hancik asked if the private company will take over the financial liabilities 

that the TSA has. Mr. Laroche commented that TSA still pays that contract. Mr. Parish 40 

commented that all of the space that TSA now leases is a GSA lease and that is given to 

the TSA and the contractor will be leasing additional space in that building at the same 

rate. Commissioner Coppola asked if this was a new industry opening up. Mr. Parish 

explained that the screening partnership program has been around for about six years and 

Congress has been pushing it for the last few years. He commented that Sarasota, 45 

Orlando/Sanford, Key West and the Authority are the ones in Florida but there are multiple 
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airports across the United States. He explained that before the Authority did this they talked 

to the other airports.  

 

12. Old Business 

 5 
a) Executive Directorôs Annual Evaluation - Chair Andrews commented that he met with 

Mr. Quill and after discussion Mr. Quill indicated that he is happy where he is at.   

 

b) Set Date to Reconvene Workshop - Mr. Quill suggested holding the workshop the last 

week in February to reconvene the by-laws He commented that it should take three hours. 10 

There was consensus to hold the workshop on Tuesday, February 23, 2016 at 9:00 a.m. 

 

13. New Business 

 

a) Year End Review - Mr. Quill commented that is has been a good year. He went over a 15 

power point presentation that compared 2014 to 2015. The presentation included thirty five 

slides (copy attached). After the presentation was completed Chair Andrews commented 

that the Authority has come zero to where the Authority is now without increasing a lot of 

debt. He commented that T-hangar rents have not increased in ten years. He commented 

on the tenant appreciation bar-b-que and the general aviation community. Commissioner 20 

Coppola asked about the flight schools and if the student pilots are subsidized by any kind 

of grants from the government or scholarships from any schools. She opined there needs 

to be new pilots.  

 

b) Succession Plan - Mr. Quill commented that there needs to be some guidance from the 25 

Board on how to proceed to select an airport director. He asked if the Authority is staying 

in-house or going out and based on what the Board decides there needs to be a time frame. 

Commissioner Hancik prefaced his comment that this has nothing to do with the 

qualifications of Mr. Parish because he is a qualified individual. He opined that as an 

elected body that the Board needs to ensure that the Authority has the best possible 30 

experienced individual to carry the Authority forward for the next foreseeable future. He 

commented that he would like to see the Authority do what many airports in Florida do 

when they have to replace their top executive and that is to go out and employ a national 

search firm to do a national search. He commented that Mr. Parish would be eligible to 

apply and if he comes out on top based on the interview process that is the way the 35 

Authority finds the best person to take over the airport. Chair Andrews commented that 

there are a couple different scenarios he looked in to. He commented that one would be 

doing it in-house advertising on AAAE and taking applications. He commented that his 

biggest concern using a firm is the cost and what happened down in Naples. He explained 

that a search was done and they picked somebody and that person chose not to come and 40 

at another airport they hired someone and after a short time the person was let go. 

Commissioner Hancik commented on the Authorityôs desire not to spend any money to 

find the right person and opined that the Authority is looking at the future of the airport 

and need to get the best individual to do that. He commented that if the Authority is not 

going to go down that search road because the Authority does not want to spend $50,000.00 45 

to $100,000.00 to find the right person he opined that is not the proper way to go. Chair 
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Andrews commented that he also looked at the County when they were looking for the 

Economic Development Office director. Commissioner Coppola commented that Mr. 

Parish is here and has done the job as the Assistant Executive Director for ten years. She 

suggested offering Mr. Parish a two year contract and then evaluate him after the first year 

and again after the second. She commented that he knows the airport like the back of his 5 

hand, he is an engineer and is smart. She opined that it would be a better way than having 

someone come in from someplace else. She commented that after two years Mr. Parish 

may not like the job. Chair Andrews asked Mr. Parish about accepting the job. Mr. Parish 

commented that he has the same concerns that Ms. Pears had. She wanted the job and he 

wants the job and he has been preparing for the job since Mr. Quill talked him out of 10 

consulting. He commented that at the same time he does not want everyone looking over 

his shoulder saying he was just chosen. He commented that he has been working with the 

airport since 1994. He commented that it is a different place and hopes that the work he, 

Mr. Quill and the team has worked with the community, the airlines and general aviation 

to make this a better place. He commented that when he was a partner with an engineering 15 

firm they always promoted from within and it is a good thing to him and he would continue 

with that if he was to get the job. He commented at the same time he has the same concerns 

that other people do that it is the good ole boy system. He commented that he looked at all 

the applicants for Naples and talked with Mr. Soliday. He commented that there are very 

well qualified people out there. He commented that the Authority could find someone to 20 

run the airport but could they find someone with the experience at this airport and how 

things are run and the Board will never find that unless they hire from within. Chair 

Andrews asked if the Board wants to spend the money. Commissioner Hancik commented 

that if the Authority goes to the outside and hires a consulting firm the Authority is faced 

with other issues that might be answered by going with a nationwide search and that is 25 

having to deal with the Sunshine Law as it relates to the interview process of the individual 

other than promoting Mr. Parish. He commented that each of the Board will have to 

individually interview the candidates or come up with an independent group of people to 

do the interviews to get it down to two or three and then each of the Board will have to 

interview or interview them as a group. He commented the other problem the Authority 30 

has is in Florida that once you get down to two or three final candidates and bring them in 

for an interview the Authority would have to make that public. He commented that there 

are a lot of professionals out there that donôt necessarily want their existing employer to 

know that they are looking for another job and once they know that, they withdraw their 

application. He commented that an executive search firm can eliminate some of that if the 35 

Authority goes out for a national search. Commissioner Herston opined that this is a no 

brainer. He commented that he can see a little bit of value going out to an agency and 

everyone will be on their best behavior and write the best letters and do the best interviews. 

He commented that this is as close as he has become to working for a government and on 

the private side character performance is how you hire people. He commented that he is a 40 

big supporter of hiring in-house. He commented that Mr. Parish is well trained, there is 

continuity, knows all the employees and knows the history of the airport. He commented 

on someone not knowing the history. He commented that the Authority would be saving 

money on the cost of a search. He commented that the cost of the search goes beyond the 

search cost. He commented on some of the things that new person may not like including 45 

some of the employees and the Authorityôs systems. He commented that the Authority 
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would know what they are getting. The Authority knows Mr. Parishôs character, his 

performance and he has a great education. He commented that Mr. Parish will be able to 

work with Mr. Laroche and Mr. Mallard. He commented that it is a no brainer for him. 

Chair Andrews commented that he looked at this very closely. He commented on where 

the Authority came from and where the Authority is now and Mr. Parish was very much a 5 

part of that. He commented on Mr. Parish being part of keeping the cost of the terminal 

down. He commented that Mr. Parish has a good reputation amongst his peers and is highly 

respected. He commented that he also sees both sides of the coin. He opined that he likes 

the continuity and the Authority could continue the same relationship with employees and 

everyone. He commented on the community benefiting and would like to keep that. 10 

Commissioner Coppola commented that Mr. Parish could be a trainer for whoever would 

come in as his assistant. Chair Andrews commented instead of hiring an assistant keep the 

team that has been working together. Commissioner Seay commented that she has said a 

lot in prior meetings and her opinion has not changed. She commented that the Authority 

has had an extraordinary amount of success in a large part because of the leadership and a 15 

lot of luck on occasion. She commented the way luck happens is you are at the right place 

at the right time and the right decisions are made. She commented that Mr. Parish has the 

ability to find funding outside of ordinary grants. She commented that the Authority has 

gotten things that the Authority may not have obtained because of the work Mr. Parish had 

done. She commented that the business plan that the airport currently operates has brought 20 

the Authority success is due to the staff that is working here. She commented that it has 

been implemented and designed by the Executive Director in conjunction with the 

Authorityôs Assistant Executive Director who knows the plan inside and out. She 

commented that the Authority has had a ten year interview with Mr. Parish and he has 

passed with flying colors. She commented that for the succession the Authority work with 25 

the one they know. She commented that the people who brought the Authority to this point 

are sitting in this room. She commented that success that the Authority has is based on a 

model that the Authority created through their staff and she supports keeping Mr. Parish. 

Commissioner Hancik commented that he is going to make a motion to move things along 

and where ever the motion goes, the Board can go from there. Commissioner Hancik 30 

made a motion that the Charlotte County Airport Authority employ an executive 

search firm to look for the replacement of its Executive Director. Motion died for lack 

of a second. Commissioner Hancik suggested that the Chairman or someone sit down with 

Mr. Parish and discuss the details of his assuming the positon as the Executive Director 

upon Mr. Quillôs retirement. He asked if all the benefits going to be the same or is the 35 

Board looking at salary ranges and how does that affect the vacancy that Mr. Parish leaves 

in relationship to other existing employees. Chair Andrews commented that those are valid 

questions. Commissioner Hancik commented that there needs to be a motion from the 

Board saying yes to make Mr. Parish the Executive Director. Commissioner Herston 

made a motion that the Authority go in-house for the hiring of the Authorityôs 40 

Executive Director and that the existing Executive Director make a succession plan 

that would include salary recommendations and position recommendations and bring 

that up at the Authorityôs next two or three Board meetings for discussion. Chair 

Andrews asked if it wouldnôt be better to begin negotiations in-house. Commissioner 

Herston withdrew his original motion. Commissioner Hancik commented that he 45 

understands that the motion is to enter into negotiations with Mr. Parish to determine if he 
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is interested in taking over the Executive Directorôs position. He commented that Mr. 

Parish may not be interested and happy to stay where he is and leaves it open if he is not 

interested. He commented that he does not want to make this motion because he has already 

stated his position on going to the outside. He commented that the language would be, 

someone to make a motion other than himself, that Chair Andrews enter into negotiations 5 

with the Authority Assistant Executive Director, Mr. Parish, as to whether he is interested 

in taking over the Executive Directorôs position under terms and conditions. He commented 

that someone needs to make the motion because he is not. Commissioner Herston made 

a motion that the Chairman goes into negotiations for the hiring of Mr. Parish to see 

if he is interested in the Executive Directorôs continuation position for this airport, to 10 

be presented to the Board. Commissioner Coppola seconded. Motion passed 

unanimously with Commissioner Hancik casting the nay vote. Commissioner Hancik 

commented that he voted nay because of his position to go out for a national search. He 

commented that it is nothing against Mr. Parish. Chair Andrews commented that he 

respects Commissioner Hancikôs position. He commented on sports and having a winning 15 

team. He commented that the Authority came from zero to where they are now and it seems 

to be working well. He commented on the importance of continuing the success of the 

airport. He commented that he will get with Mr. Parish in the near future. 

 

c) Board Travel to AAAE - Mr. Quill explained that a Board vote is required for Board 20 

travel and Commissioner Hancik would like to attend the American Association of Airport 

Executives conference which is in Houston. He commented that the Authority has budgeted 

for the Florida Airports Councilôs conference. He opined that it is good to have someone 

go to the different conferences. Chair Andrews commented on the benefit of getting a 

different perspective. Commissioner Seay made a motion to approve the travel for 25 

Commissioner Hancik to attend the AAAE conference in Houston. She commented 

when the Authority gets to travel policies in the workshop to see how to handle this. She 

opined that it is important that the Board go to different kind of things and bring back 

information. Commissioner Herston seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  

 30 
d) Monthly Board Meeting - Mr. Quill explained that Commissioner Seay has mentioned 

the possibility of changing the Board meeting day. He commented that the Authority went 

to the second Thursday of the month. He commented that Commissioner Seay is suggesting 

moving it back to the third Thursday of the month. He commented on the difficulty of 

getting the prior month financials ready for the meeting. Commissioner Seay commented 35 

that the Authority has been changing the meeting days and that it was worth trying the 

second Thursday but it has failed. She commented that the second Thursday also conflicts 

with other meetings that are in the community. Mr. Quill asked when the Board would like 

to start. Commissioner Hancik opined that it is important that the day is set and not moved 

around. Commissioner Seay made the motion to change the Authorityôs regularly 40 

scheduled Board meetings to the third Thursday of the month starting February 

2016. Commissioner Herston seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  

 

e) Civil Air Patrol Lease - Mr. Quill explained that the Civil Air Patrol had a lease that 

expired on November. He commented that the FAA has put increased emphasis on nominal 45 

rent. He commented that the lease has the same format as the Experimental Aircraft 
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Association has which shows how many hours helping out at the air show and the disaster 

drill as an off-set to rent. He explained that it would be a lease for $50.00 per month and 

the Authority will maintain the facility. Chair Andrews commented that it is not a position 

of the Board to negotiate leases that is a staff position. He commented that he looked at 

everything and there is a FAA policy on nominal or reduced rents. He opined that $50.00 5 

a month and all maintenance included is good terms. He commented on the document that 

came from the CAP stating what has to be done to get a reduced rent which will show the 

valuation of the CAP unitôs contribution to the airport including in-kind services to the 

airport. He opined that it is addressed in the first page of the lease which is the same as the 

EAA. He commented that he looked at the Naples Airport CAP land lease and the CAP is 10 

100% responsible for all of their maintenance and their lease and the Authorityôs lease are 

not apples to apples. Commissioner Herston commented that he was trying to praise the 

lease and tear it apart. He commented he liked the $50.00 a month and the Authority taking 

over the maintenance which is probably worth a couple of thousand dollars a year. Chair 

Andrews asked if the lease was based on the EAAôs lease format. Mr. Quill explained that 15 

it has the hours in it to be used as the off-set. He commented that it has gone to the CAP 

and if they have any comments it will come back otherwise if the Board approves it it will 

be executed when it comes back from the CAP. Commissioner Coppola asked if the 

Authority will absorb all repairs. Mr. Quill commented that is correct. Mr. Parish explained 

that the building was rebuilt after Hurricane Charley in 2006 and the air conditioner will 20 

be ten years old this year. He commented that air conditioners in commercial buildings 

usually last ten to fifteen years and if the maintenance cost get too high after ten years the 

Authority replaces them. He commented that a new commercial unit is around $6,000.00. 

He opined that the upside to the CAP is huge. Commissioner Herston asked the term of the 

lease. Mr. Quill explained it was three years and with no options. Chair Andrews 25 

commented that the cadet program is a good program. Commissioner Herston suggested 

making the term longer, five to ten years. Commissioner Hancik agreed with a five year 

term. Commissioner Herston made the motion to approve a five year lease with the 

Civil Air Patrol. Commissioner Seay seconded. Motion passed unanimously.   

 30 

14. Citizenôs Input 

 

Lionel Schuman - Commented in regard to the succession plan if it isnôt broke donôt fix 

it. He opined that it is a great thing to give Mr. Parish a chance and would like Mr. Laroche 

as the Assistant and offer Mr. Quill some sort of contract to help maintain the team in tact.  35 

 

Alan Boynton - Commended Mr. Quill and his staff for a wonderful job. He commented 

that he has no problem with the job that Mr. Parish has done. He commented that he has a 

disagreement with the process. He commented that when you have someone with a high 

salary and benefits and a lot of responsibility and no doubt that Mr. Parish probably 40 

couldnôt do the job but what you donôt know is what you donôt know. He commented that 

if the Authority goes out for the position it doesnôt mean that Mr. Parish would not get the 

job if he turns up to be the top person. He opined that the Authority does a disservice to the 

voters and community by not giving the opportunity to look for someone with a very 

specific job description. He asked if there was a job description. Chair Andrews replied 45 

there is but needs to be updated. He commented that when someone retires or there is an 
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illness the first inclination is to look inside and understands that but does not mean itôs 

necessarily the best. He commented that the Board eliminated the opportunity to see what 

is out there and that is when the Authority would make a judgement.  

 

Jim Kaletta - Thanked the Board for the lease for the local CAP unit. He commented that 5 

it costs about $50.00 for each cadet and there are forty of them now. He commented that 

the CAP has to rely on donations and are looking at ways to have more revenue to allow 

the cadets to continue. He commented that the CAP is working with the AMI Kids 

Crossroads students for some of them to be cadets and are trying to raise money for them 

to attend. Chair Andrews commented the AMI Kids program is a very good program. Mr. 10 

Kaletta commented that they are looking for donations for the CAP and the Air Force does 

not pay for the CAP cadet program. He commented that he took over the position as Group 

Commander for the Southwest territory that includes ten counties. He commented that there 

are four aircraft and includes about sixty to seventy pilots at four airports. He opined that 

the cadets are the future and there has been a good record of the cadets going on to aviation 15 

top jobs especially the local group.  

 

Doug Tucker - Congratulated the Board on making a good choice and appreciated 

Commissioner Hancikôs remarks. He commented that sometimes going out on a national 

search is good. He commented that the County went out on a search for the Economic 20 

Developmentôs Office position and spending money and ended up hiring in-house. He 

commented that he is glad that the Authority is keeping to their budget conscious ways. He 

thanked Mr. Quill for everything he has done at the airport. He commented that a lot of 

people talk about the success of the airport and Mr. Quill has been a big part of that and he 

will be greatly missed. He thanked the Board and staff for bringing back the airshow. He 25 

opined that it makes Charlotte County stand out not only in the community but in the state. 

He commented that he will be going to Tallahassee and the Authority has a great lobbing 

firm with Mr. Paul and when he was up there last they were wondering when the airshow 

would be back.  

 30 

Salvador Castronovo - Commented that he has been an advocate of getting jetway bridges 

during the Authorityôs pre-construction. He commented on the slide at Long Beach Airport 

and they are close to LAX. He opined that Travis City Airport is similar to the Punta Gorda 

Airport and they have four jet bridges and is one story and Westchester County Airport has 

one story and has jetways. He commented that it still can be done. He distributed umbrellas 35 

to the Board. He commented that he has written several letters with regard to the slope of 

the ramp going up to the aircraft. He commented that the ADA rules were passed in the 

first Bush administration and modified in the second Bush administration. He commented 

that it supersedes the Federal Regulation but you cannot say the ramp meets ADA. He 

commented that it might meet the Federal Regulations but it is not ADA compliant. He 40 

commented on a the letter to the Editor in response to his letter to the Editor that it stated  

ADA ramps only applies to buildings. He opined that is not true. He commented on ramps 

for pedestrian walkways. He opined that the Authorityôs ramp is not exempt.  

 

15. Commissionerôs Comments 45 
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Commissioner Herston - He commented that it was good to see Councilwoman Prafke 

and Gary Harrell in the audience. He commented that there is no way he is getting in a 

driverless car. He commented that it was another good job by staff and thanked them. 

 

Commissioner Seay - Commented that the Charlotte Symphony is having a fund raiser 5 

and if she raises more money than the other three contestants she gets to be a guest 

conductor on Valentineôs Day.  

 

Commissioner Coppola - Commented that she flew from Ft. Myers Airport to Charlotte, 

NC and then to JFK in New York. She said it took four to five hours. She commented that 10 

when she flew up there before she flew on Allegiant to Islip McArthur airport and at her 

destination in under three hours. She asked if there is any way to get Allegiant to go back 

to Islip. She commented that she appreciates Mr. Castronovoôs concerns and knows that it 

comes from his heart.  

 15 

Commissioner Hancik - Had no comments. 

 

Chair Andrews - Had no comments.  

 

16. Adjournment 20 

 

Meeting adjourned at 11:13 a.m. 

 

 

 25 

       ____________________________________ 

       Paul Andrews, Chair 

 

 

 30 

_________________________________________ 

Kathleen Coppola, Secretary/Treasurer  
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